
November 18, 2016 

  

The Honorable Paul Ryan  

Speaker of the House 

H-232, The Capitol 

Washington DC 20515 

 

The Honorable Kevin McCarthy 

Majority Leader 

H-329, The Capitol 

Washington DC  20515 

 

The Honorable Steve Scalise 

Majority Whip 

H-329, The Capitol 

Washington, DC 20515 

 

The Honorable Mitch McConnell 

Majority Leader  

S-230, The Capitol 

Washington, DC 20510 

 

The Honorable John Cornyn  

Majority Whip  

S-208, The Capitol  

Washington, DC 20510 

 

 

 

 

 

Dear Congressional Leaders: 

  

We, the undersigned representing millions of Americans, are writing to express our gratitude for 

the Congress’ strong pro-life stance in this current legislative session. We urge Congress in the 

upcoming session once again to use the budget reconciliation process to defund Planned 

Parenthood and other abortion providers, and to remove provisions which subsidize elective 

abortion within the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, also known as Obamacare. 

 

We have long supported efforts to defund Planned Parenthood, the scandal-riddled organization 

responsible for the deaths of approximately 330,000 unborn children every year, and which has 

been exposed in under-cover videos for its involvement in the sale of baby body parts. We have 

also opposed troubling provisions within Obamacare that subsidize elective abortion through 

premium credits. According to a 2014 CBO report, over a thousand Obamacare plans eligible for 

federal premium subsidies included elective abortion coverage. 

 

We applaud both the U.S. Senate and House of Representatives for following through on these 

pro-life legislative efforts by passing the Restoring Americans’ Healthcare Freedom 

Reconciliation Act of 2015 (H.R. 3762) in December 2015, despite being later vetoed by 

President Obama. This bill would have repealed most of the new spending programs of 

Obamacare, including the premium subsidies and Medicaid expansion, and most of the taxes, 

including the individual and employer mandates. The bill also included carefully crafted 

language to divert funds away from Planned Parenthood and other big abortion providers, which 

was approved by the Senate Parliamentarian to pass the Byrd Rule test.  

 

With a pro-life president and pro-life majorities in the House and Senate in 2017, Congress 

should again pass these provisions in a new budget reconciliation bill, and send it to President-

elect Donald Trump for signature into law. Then, President-elect Trump can follow through on 

his firm pro-life campaign promises regarding the repeal of Obamacare and “defunding Planned 



Parenthood as long as they continue to perform abortions, and reallocating their funding to 

community health centers that provide comprehensive health care for women.”  

 

The pro-life community stands united in its desire to see legislation signed into law to stop 

funding for abortion providers and to remove Obamacare provisions which subsidize plans with 

elective abortion coverage. To accomplish these goals, Congress should use the budget 

reconciliation process without delay in the new 2017 Congressional session, as it did 

successfully in 2015. We appreciate your efforts to that end. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Tony Perkins 

President 

Family Research Council 

 

Carol Tobias  

President  

National Right to Life Committee 

 

Tim Wildmon  

President  

American Family Association 

  

Fr. Frank Pavone 

National Director 

Priests for Life  

 

Rob Chambers 

Vice-President  

American Family Association Action 

  

Steven Ertelt 

Editor  

LifeNews.com  

  

Jonathan Alexandre, J.D. 

Director of Public Policy 

Liberty Counsel Action  

 

Fr. Shenan J. Boquet  

President  

Human Life International 

 

Luke Bauman  

Executive Director 

Human Life Alliance 

Marjorie Dannenfelser 

President  

Susan B. Anthony List 

 

Tom McClusky 

Vice President of Government Affairs 

March for Life Action 

 

Kristan Hawkins 

President  

Students for Life of America 

 

Clarke Forsythe 

Acting President and Senior Counsel 

Americans United for Life Action 

 

Paul Weber 

President & CEO  

Family Policy Alliance 

 

Roland C. Warren  

President & CEO 

Care Net 

 

William A. Estrada, Esq.  

Director of Federal Relations  

Home School Legal Defense Association 

 

Joel Grewe 

Director  

Generation Joshua 

 

Jim Backlin 

Vice President for Legislative Affairs 

Christian Coalition of America 

http://lifenews.com/


Lauren Muzyka 

Executive Director 

Sidewalk Advocates for Life 

 

Allan E. Parker 

President  

The Justice Foundation 

 

Kent Ostrander 

Executive Director 

The Family Foundation (KY) 

 

Cathi Herrod 

President 

Center for Arizona Policy 

 

Willes K. Lee 

President 

National Federation of Republican 

Assemblies 

 

Jim Minnery  

President 

Alaska Family Action 

 

Allen Whitt 

President 

Family Policy Council & Family Policy 

Institute (WV) 

 

Victoria Cobb  

President 

The Family Foundation of Virginia 

 

Joe Ortwerth 

Executive Director  

Missouri Family Policy Council 

 

Dale A. Bartscher 

Executive Director 

Family Heritage Alliance Action 

 

Curt Smith 

President 

Indiana Family Institute 

Andrew Beckwith 

President 

Massachusetts Family Institute 

 

Steve Brunk 

Executive Director 

Family Policy Alliance of Kansas 

 

Mark Jorritsma  

Executive Director 

Family Policy Alliance of North Dakota 

 

John Helmberger 

Chief Executive Officer 

Minnesota Family Council 

 

Peter Wolfgang 

President 

Family Institute of Connecticut Action 

 

 

Len Deo 

Founder & President 

New Jersey Family Policy Council 

  

Julie Lynde 

Executive Director  

Cornerstone Family Council Idaho 

 

 

David Fowler 

President 

Family Action of Tennessee, Inc. 

 

Nicole Theis 

President 

Delaware Family Policy Council 

 

Rev. Jason J. McGuire 

Executive Director 

New Yorkers for Constitutional Freedoms 

 

Eva Andrade 

President 

Hawaii Family Forum 

 



Jonathan Saenz 

President  

Texas Values 

 

Chuck Hurley, Esq. 

Vice President and Chief Counsel 

The Family Leader 

 

Joseph Backholm 

President   

Family Policy Institute of Washington 

 

Julaine K. Appling 

President 

Wisconsin Family Action 

 

John Stemberger  

President and General Counsel  

Florida Family Action 

 

John L. Rustin 

President 

NC Family Policy Council 

 

Carroll Conley  

Executive Director 

Christian Civic League of Maine 

 

 

 

 

cc: The Honorable Tom Price, Chairman of the House Committee on the Budget  

The Honorable Mike Enzi, Chairman of the Senate Committee on the Budget 

 


